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Book review 

GRIFFIN, D. R.: Animals Minds - Beyond Cogni
tion to Consciousness. Chicago, London: The 
University of Chicago Press 2001. Hardcover, 
372 pp. US$ 27.50 ISBN 0-226-30865-0 

D. R. GRIFFIN is a well-known author in the field 
of cognition and consciousness in the animal king
dom. Having grown old during the dogma of rigid 
behaviourism, he ardently argues against the idea 
of animals behaving as reflex guided automatism 
without the ability for consciousness - so to say 
in a state of "sleep walking". Instead, GRIFFIN 
fights enthusiastically for an understanding of an
imal behaviour on the basis of simple forms of 
consciousness - the least of which is a restricted 
perceptual and intentional consciousness. GRIF
FIN'S aim is not to add support to the understand
ing of the complex problem of the biological evo
lution of human consciousness or awareness -
although his book includes a chapter on the cog
nitive abilities of apes and dolphins. His concern 
is the minds of the most diverse kinds of animals 
- from insects to higher mammals. In 14 chapters 
plus bibliography and index, the author first gives 
a rather short account on the theoretical aspects 
of animal consciousness, then offers examples 
pointing to consciousness in animals - including 
general behavioural patterns, use of tools, com
munication and conceptual thinking as well as 
brain physiology. At the end of his book he sum
marizes briefly the philosophical, ethical and 
scientific significance of animal consciousness. 
In the numerous examples concerning the behav
iour of various kinds of animals, GRIFFIN is occa
sionally somewhat arbitrary in his selection, often 
paying less attention to the essential differentia
tion between pure expediency and conscious 
thinking. Even though many other examples in 
his book are well chosen, this negligence under
mines his intention to convince the reader of the 
existence of animal consciousness. It remains 
questionable, whether this intention is at all ne-
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cessary today. Many contemporary scientists 
working in this field have long accepted animal 
consciousness. The times of behaviourism are 
gone, and GRIFFIN appears to be fighting a battle 
that was won long ago. 
One disappointing aspect of this book, at least for 
evolutionary biologists, is the total disregard of all 
questions concerning the evolution of animal con
sciousness. What were the first organisms that one 
might argue to have been conscious? What kind 
of nervous system did they possess? What advan
tage did they have and in what kind of environ
ment? What was the nature of this kind of 
consciousness? And what is the interrelation 
between consciousness, cognition, emotion and 
language? 
All these questions are very difficult to answer. 
Today, every attempt to approach this challenge 
has to be as courageous as risking speculation. 
This refers not to a kind of wild fantasy, but to 
the amount of reasonable speculation necessary 
to encourage scientists both in the field and in la
boratories, to put forward new questions. And 
who appears more qualified for this type of im
pulse than GRIFFIN? 
Yet is there really not a single idea about the evo
lution of consciousness in all these pages? The at
tentive reader will find an important statement 
hidden in the text, as if the author himself is not 
aware of its significance. GRIFFIN argues, that an 
early form of consciousness, limited to narrow as
pects, such as achieving a certain goal, may not be 
the outcome of a long-term brain evolution, but 
rather may indeed represent a very old ability of 
even primitive central nervous systems. Should 
consciousness have been a driving force of brain 
evolution, and not its final accidental result? The 
open-minded reader, confronted with all the gi
ven examples of animal behaviour, may be in
spired to speculate about these problems, just be
cause the author himself did not. 
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